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A Letter from the Director 

Dear Parents, 
 

Congratulations to your student for making the decision to study 
abroad!  Your student’s study abroad experience is an ideal way 
for them to acquire global competencies and  
intercultural skills, which will contribute to their personal  
academic, and professional successful. 
 

It is important to prepare your student as much as possible prior 
to going abroad.  Your student should be educated about the 
host country, learn the local language, and thoroughly read 
information that they receive from their host institution and the 
Office of International Programs.  Despite their  
preparedness, it is important to expect that they will encounter  
differences and face a series of challenges and transitions.  We 
encourage your student to keep an open mind and become fully 
immersed  in the host culture to make the most out of their  
experience abroad.  Your student should take advantage of  
opportunities to interact with locals by joining student  
organizations, participating in language exchanges, and  
volunteering or interning at local organizations and companies.    
 

This handbook is designed to provide helpful information as you 
prepare to send your student abroad for a semester or  
academic year abroad.  We encourage you to review this  
handbook with your student.  In addition to the on-site support 
staff in your student’s host country, Merrimack’s Office of  
International Programs will be available to your student while 
they are abroad for any questions or concerns they have.   
 

We wish your student the very best as they embark on the  
journey of a lifetime.   
 
Sincerely, 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 
 
Lauren G. Bent 
Director, Office of International Programs 
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Pre-Departure Checklist 

 

Parents, please review this checklist with your student 

prior to departure.   

□ Apply for a passport. 

□ Apply for student visa if needed. 

□ Submit the following forms to the Office of  

International Programs (Sakowich 340).   
 - Medical Form for Study Abroad  

  - Insurance Form for Study Abroad  
  - Advising and Course Registration Form for Study Abroad  
  - International Study Agreement  

  - Final Confirmation Form for Study Abroad  

□ Make copies of important documents for institutional 

and personal use (passport, credit cards, health 
forms).  Copies can be made prior to departure in the 
Office of International Programs.  It is recommended 

that students make 3 copies of each document.  

□ Make any necessary travel arrangements, which are 

not covered by Merrimack College.  This includes 
flights, trains, buses, etc. to and from all  

destinations.    

□ Plan finances and budget for semester abroad.    
 *See finances section for more detailed information. 

□ Arrange medical and dental checkups prior to  

departure abroad.  

□ Obtain necessary vaccinations and prescriptions. 

□ Pay all Merrimack fees and bills prior to semester 

abroad.  
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Before Studying Abroad  

Travel Preparations 

Passport and Visa 
 

 We recommend that students give themselves ample 

time to apply for a passport, so apply as soon as  

possible.  A student visa cannot be issued without a 

passport.  Students should be aware that their  

passport must be valid at least six months after the 

programs end date.   Please visit  

http://travel.state.gov/passport/ for more  

information regarding the passport application  

process.  

 

 It is generally recommended that students only carry a  

photocopy of their passport with them on a day-to-day 

basis when abroad.  However, when traveling  

internationally it is necessary for your student to bring 

their original passport.    

 

 Your student must consult with the Office of  

International Programs to determine if they will need a 

student visa for their study abroad program.  If a visa 

is needed, we recommend your student begin the visa 

application process as soon as possible.  The Office of 

International Programs will provide them with general 

guidance regarding the visa application process.   

  

 

http://travel.state.gov/passport/
http://travel.state.gov/passport/
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U.S. Embassy 

 It is recommended that students register with the U.S 

Embassy prior to their semester abroad.  The Embassy 

can help assist students in international  

situations.  Visit http://travelregistration.state.gov  

to register for free.  

International Student Identification Card (ISIC)  

 It is also recommended that students purchase an  

International Student Identification Card.  This card 

serves as a valid identification card abroad, and also 

offers a host of discounts and benefits at restaurants, 

museums, hostels, etc.  Visit http://www.myisic.com 

to purchase a card.  

Birth Certificate 

In case of a lost or stolen passport, it is recommended 

that students bring a certified copy of their birth  

certificate abroad.  In some countries, students are 

 required to file for a permit of stay, and must present 

their birth certificate.     

Travel Arrangements 

 

All Merrimack students are responsible for their own 

travel arrangements.  It is recommended that students 

travel in groups, when possible.  Please contact the Office 

of International Programs to inquire about other students 

traveling to that country.    
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Medical Insurance 

 Students are automatically enrolled with HTH  

insurance, which covers students while they are 

abroad.  For more information about HTH insurance 

and coverage, please visit:  

http://www.hthstudents.com/ 

 If your student plans to extend their stay abroad, we 

recommend extending the coverage of HTH insurance 

for an additional fee.    

 Students must carry their HTH card with them while 

they are abroad.   

Health Preparations 

If your student requires any prescription medicine please 
consult a physician prior to studying abroad to obtain a 
semester supply of any medication.  Your student should 
also obtain a note from their doctor giving the generic 
name of the drug that is prescribed.  All medication 
should be kept in its original-labeled container.   
  
Students and parents should be aware that shipping  
medicine overseas will result in a lengthy delay at customs 
and the medicine will not be received. This is not advised! 
 

Packing Tips and Guidelines 

 Pack lightly! If your student cannot carry everything up 
and down a flight of stairs they are taking too much. 
 

 It is advised that your student leaves all valuables at 
home.  

 

 For airline baggage limits consult the airline website to 
determine luggage regulations.    
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It is recommended that your student brings the following 
items in their carry-on luggage:  

○ Travel documents  
─ Passport & visa 
─ Financial documents 
─ Airline tickets (including the return  

portion) 
─ The acceptance letter from your overseas  

program 
─ Address of the university or housing  

location  
○ Some luggage essentials 

─ Prescription medication 
─ Eyeglasses 
─ Toiletries and change of clothes 

○ Checked Bagged 
─ Adapters and voltage converters (can be  

purchased at electronic stores) 
─ Copies of all documents 
─ Large bag for weekend trips 
─ Bilingual dictionary 
─ Alarm clock 
─ Money pouch 
─ It is recommended to bring an over the 

shoulder  
handbag for a more secure carrying  
device. 

─ Journal and camera to record experience.  
─ Many previous study abroad students  

recommend buying  hairdryer/
straightener abroad, as they may be  
damaged easily. 

─ Appropriate walking shoes  
─ Weather- appropriate outerwear 

(research the weather patterns for the 
duration of stay).  
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Communication 

Establish lines of communication and communication  

expectations before your student leaves for study 

abroad.  It is important to stay in contact with your  

student, but also allow them space to become fully  

immersed and independent in their study abroad  

experience.  Communicating with home too often may  

impact your student’s ability to adapt to the host  

culture.  Additionally, there are certain factors that will 

affect the communication between you and your student 

while they are abroad, which include: time change, lack 

of access to phone/internet, travel, and cultural immer-

sion.    

 Your student may be able to use their cell phone 
abroad.  Please check with your provider for more  
details.  Cell phones can be purchased or rented in 
host countries as well.   In case of an emergency, it is  
recommended that your student also have access to a 
phone card.   
 

 An additional way to communicate with your student 
while they are abroad is Skype.  Please see  
http://www.skype.com/intl/en-us/home for more  
information.   

 
 Please make sure to have up-to-date contact  

information in the event that you need to get in touch 
with your student.    

 
 If you are planning to visit your student while they are 

abroad, please be cognizant of their academic  
schedule.  It is recommended that you visit at the  
middle or end of the study abroad experience once 
your student has adapted to the host culture.    

 

http://www.skype.com/intl/en-us/home
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Academics 
 
Pre-approval is required for all courses to be taken 

abroad.  It is a mandatory requirement that students get 

pre-approval for 7-10 courses. Students who do not get 

courses pre-approved may jeopardize their academic 

standing at Merrimack College.  

 

An official transcript will be sent to the Office of  

International Programs at the end of your student’s  

program.  Your student must earn the equivalent of a “C” 

or better for transfer credit to be granted.  Transfer  

credits appear as a “T” on your student’s transcript; they 

count as credit but are not factored into their GPA.  It is 

important to note that students applying for graduate and  

professional schools after graduation will be required to 

submit their original transcript from the host university.    

 

Registration for the following semester 

 

The Registrar’s Office will notify your student about the 

dates/times of course registration upon return.  All  

official Merrimack information will be sent to your  

student’s Merrimack e-mail address.      

 

If your student needs clearance for a particular course, 

please have them arrange that with the instructor and/or 

department. If they have difficulties logging on to MyMack 

while abroad, they should contact the Office of 

International Programs immediately.  
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Finances  

Students will pay tuition, room, and board to Merrimack College and 

will be able to keep all federal and institutional financial aid  

including grants and loans.  In addition to this, your student will  

receive a bill for the non-refundable $800 study abroad fee.  If meals 

are not provided on their program, they will receive a meal stipend 

from their study abroad program. 

Students may be eligible for additional financial aid or student loans, 

and should contact Amanda Abreau (AbreuA@merrimack.edu) for 

more information.   

Withdrawing from your program: For semester and full-year programs 

students are committed to full payment for their study abroad pro-

gram once they have completed the acceptance of offer form for 

their program. Students participating in a short-term study abroad 

program are not eligible for a refund once payments have been made. 

Please contact the Office of International Programs with financial 

questions pertaining to your specific program.   

For questions regarding your student bill, please contact  

David Martinez (MartinezD@merrimack.edu) for  

questions pertaining to your Merrimack student billing  

account. 

Estimated Expenses Abroad 

Estimated expenses abroad are in addition to the tuition and study 

abroad fee charged by Merrimack College.  Expenses abroad range 

depending on individual lifestyles and situations, as well as varying 

exchange rates.  Additionally, students should be aware that  

airfare, communication, books, travel and cultural activities are 

additional expenses that are not covered by the college.        

Financial Tips 

 Contact your student’s bank and credit card company to inform 

them your student will be abroad. 

 Make photocopies of your student’s debit and credit cards. 

 Some banks distribute foreign currency.  It is  

recommended that your student brings some foreign currency 

with them prior to departure.  
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While Abroad  

Housing 
 

 Depending on the specific program, students may be 
placed in either an apartment, residence hall or with a 
host family.  In any of these living situations it is  
important for your student to be patient and flexible.   
 

 If your student has any concerns or difficulties with 
housing abroad, they should contact their local  
Resident Director first.       
 

Host Family Tips  
 
 Students should be prepared to adapt, and most  

importantly, be respectful.   
   

 Students should practice the local language and  
communicate with their host family.   
 

 We advise students to please be conservative  
when using utilities (e.g. hot water and electricity).  
 

Student Conduct 

 
The same behavioral expectations are expected abroad 
just as they are at Merrimack College.  Students must  
adhere to the local policy on class attendance and  
academic honesty, which may be different.  Each specific 
program will provide more details regarding the specific 
conduct required of students. 
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Students must be aware of local laws and obey them.  If 
your student breaks the law, they will be held account-
able for their actions.  Students should be aware that 
their  
behavior is a representation of the U.S. and Merrimack 
College.  Note that your student will not have the same 
legal rights as they do in the United States.   
 
Merrimack College reserves the right to take disciplinary 
action, if necessary.  The Office of International Programs 
and on-site staff will make this decision.   
 
 

Transportation & Safety Abroad  

 Traveling abroad can be very different than traveling 

at home.  Your student should be aware of highway, 

road, and traffic patterns, as well as driving behaviors 

and road conditions.  It is important to note that in 

some instances, pedestrians do not have the right of 

way. 

 Your student should be aware of their surroundings 

and stay informed with up-to-date information about 

their host country and travel locations.   

 It is recommended that students travel in groups.  If 

your student is traveling for an extended period of 

time, ask them to provide an itinerary of where they 

will be, and check in with them periodically.    

 It is recommended that your student avoid political 

demonstrations or large gatherings.  They should be 

cautious of new people and never give out their  

address or phone number.           
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 You student should always keep their passport and visa 

in a secure location.  It is recommended that students 

carry a copy when they are traveling within their host 

country.  Originals will be needed when crossing 

 borders. 

 It is recommended that your student be cautious on 

public transportation systems.  This is often a site for 

pick pocketing to occur.  Students must be aware of 

their belongings and cognizant of their surroundings.  

It is recommended that students do not keep valuables 

in a backpack, as it is an easy target for theft.     

 It is advised that your student carry only small amounts 

of cash.  A money belt or neck pouch when traveling is 

one option to guard money.    

 For additional information, ASIRT is an organization 

that provides information on road safety and road 

safety advisories in foreign countries.  Please consult 

www.asirt.org for more information.   

 In many countries, there is a US Consular office that 

can be used as a resource for students in the event of 

an emergency situation.  Although emergencies are  

unusual, you and your student should be prepared for 

unpredictable events to arise.  

http://www.asirt.org/
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Students of Special Interest  
 
It is important for your student to be aware that attitudes 
towards female, LGBT, disabled, and ALANA students vary 
from country to country.  Laws, beliefs, and social  
practices regarding these populations may be different 
abroad.  Any questions your student has regarding this 
should be discussed with their Study Abroad Advisor prior 
to departure.  
 
Sexual Harassment 
 
Sexual harassment is any unwelcome, offensive sexual 
behavior that makes one uncomfortable.  Although sexual 
harassment may be defined differently depending on the 
country, it is important for your student to talk to  
someone if they think they have been sexually harassed.   
 
If you experience sexual harassment or assault while you 
are abroad, it is important to report it immediately and 
seek assistance.  This should be reported to the program 
director or Suzanne Slattery. Suzanne is Merrimack  
College’s Director of Hamel Health, counseling and health 
services, and can be reached at (978) 837-5441 or Slat-
teryS@merrimack.edu 
 
Health and Safety Resources  
 
State Department tips for travelers 
http://travel.state.gov/ 
 
Consular Information Sheets and Travel Warnings 
http://travel.state.gov/travel/warnings.html 
 
Health Information 
http://travel.state.gov/travel/abroad_health.html 
http://www.cdc.gov/travel/ 
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Cultural Adjustment  

It is important to understand that culture shock is a  

normal cycle that your student may experience studying 

abroad, in varying degrees.  It is important for you to be 

aware of the symptoms of culture shock and how it may 

impact your student.   

 

Common symptoms of culture shock include:  

Depression 

Anxiety  

Loss of interest 

Rejection of host culture   

 

We encourage you to discuss cultural adjustment with 

your student prior to departure.  If your student is  

experiencing culture shock while abroad, we recommend 

that you encourage them to seek counsel from the  

program director.   

 

Parents should be aware that culture shock and cultural 

adaptation may impact their student’s initial  

experience studying abroad.  We recommend that you be 

patient with your student as they adjust to this  

transition.  If your student’s symptoms become severe in 

nature please have your student talk to their local  

resident director immediately.   

 

Communicating with your student is important during this 

time of transition, but we advise that conversations with 

home do not occur on a daily basis, as this will  

impact your student’s ability to adapt to the local  

culture.   
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Returning from Abroad  

Reverse Culture Shock 

 

In many cases, students returning from abroad also  

experience reverse culture shock.  Reverse culture shock 

is typically the most surprising shock to students (and their 

families).  Students often have the expectation that 

everything at home will be the same as when they 

left.  However, students often feel a host of emotions 

upon return to the U.S. including feeling like:  

─ You have changed and no one understands the  
experience that you had.   

─ Life at home is boring; there is nothing new or  
exciting. 

─ Friendships and family relationships may have 
changed. 

─ Increased criticism towards the U.S. society and its  
values, beliefs and practices.   

 

It is important to understand that your student’s process 

to adapt to U.S. culture may take time.  We encourage 

you to be patient with them while they re-adjust to life at 

home.  

 

An additional resource for students upon return is Suzanne 

Slattery (slatterys@merrimack.edu) of Merrimack Col-

lege’s Counseling and Health Services.   



 18 

 

 
 

Lauren Bent 
Director of International Programs 

bentl@merrimack.edu | 978-837-5250 
 

Carol Leibovitz 
Coordinator of International Programs  

leibovitzc@merrimack.edu | 978-837-5210 
 

Jessica Walsh 
Study Abroad Advisor 

walshje@merrimack.edu | 978-837-5571 
 

Merrimack College Police Services 
978-837-5555  

Office of International Programs 

Merrimack College 

315 Turnpike Street  

North Andover, MA 01845 

Sakowich 3rd Floor 

 

Contact Information 


